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Three weeks after the last meeting, we met again in the auditorium of the North Bay Public 

Library, as passionate and lively as ever, especially when the topic of lists came up! 

Chukar:  

When Gary Chowns said he had seen a 

Chukar on Wasi Road at Youngôs Store, you 

could have heard a pin drop!  A Chukar?  

Here?  The Chukar is a western bird that was 

introduced to the United States and Canada 

from Eurasia.  However, here in Ontario it is 

an abandoned or escaped domestic bird.  

There have been many reports of abandoned 

Chukars or escapees in Southern Ontario, 

but this is the first I have heard of one in the 

North Bay area.  And subsequent to Garyôs 

report, some of us have been out to see the 

Chukar, called Chucky by the locals, only to 

discover it is quite the famous little game bird.  Even a wildlife photographer has been out to 

take its photo and according to those at Youngôs store, Chucky loves to have his picture taken. 

Chucky showed up one summerôs day last year and has been at Youngôs Store since.  The 

owners of the store have been feeding it and have provided it with a straw ñroostò under the 

verandah.  At least two people in the area claim Chucky was once theirs, that they purchased it to 

train their retriever hunting dogs.  It is seen most days and if not there when you drive out to see 

it, it should come if called.  And if you think it is lonely all by itself, well, it has a Mourning 

Dove to keep it company as seen in Grant McKercherôs photo below.   Brings to mind Rick Lee 

Jonesôs hit from 1979, Chuck Eôs In Love: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=wLu387iIBmM. 

You will see 

from the 

photos that 

the Chukar 

is chicken-

like in 

appearance.  

Grant McKercher 

Grant McKercher 

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=wLu387iIBmM


It is sandy brown in colour with bold striping on its sides, a creamy throat bordered in black, a 

red bill and a red eye ring.  Like a chicken, it has a small head, plump body and short legs.   

In the wild, the Chukar is not often seen, although its loud call is often heard, so this may be the 

only time many of us will ever get to see one even if it is not a wild bird.  From Mike Burrell, 

Ontario Birds Records Committee (OBRC):  ñA few years ago the OBRC made the decision to 

not review reports of Chukars because all reports are assumed to be released/escaped 

individuals.  I suspect that will not change until someone writes a compelling argument to show 

that they have a self-sustaining population.  That seems a ways off at present, but there are now 

breeding reports.ò 

Dick Tafel saw one in the wild near Salt Lake City in June 1996.  (Dick not only keeps lists, but 

consults them!)  It likes dry, rocky hillsides in remote and rugged areas, and also pastures and 

sagebrush flats.  It would rather walk and run than fly, and can run quickly and with agility up 

rocky slopes and hop from one craggy rock to another. 

 It eats mainly seeds, foliage and grasshoppers. 

Birds Seen in February: 

Gary Chowns:  Gary saw three Trumpeter Swans (below) in Restoule River by the bridge in the 

village of Restoule, where they are seen almost every year at this time.  None of the three had 

wing tags.    

Gary Chowns 



The Harrisôs and White-throated Sparrows continued to come to Gary and Luanneôs feeders.  

Gary is to keep us informed when the Harrisôs departs, hopefully to its breeding grounds.     

My Chipping Sparrow continued 

to come daily, but lately I noticed 

it has a damaged upper mandible, 

as you can see in the photo at right.  

I went back through my photos and 

from them I saw that the damage 

was definitely noticeable as of 

mid-January.  Perhaps the 

mandible was always damaged and 

that could explain why the little 

Chipper didnôt migrate.  Anyway, 

it is holding its own and the 

damage does not seem to affect its 

ability to eat.  I notice it resting a 

lot on my fence or outside my 

office window, sheltered from the 

cold and the wind. 

Other sparrows that have stayed around this winter were American Tree Sparrows, seen by 

many.  I had up to 11 visit my feeders on a daily basis. 

Dark-eyed Juncos have also been seen by many, including Ken Gowing and Gary Sturge who 

had up to 12 in their yards.  

Gary also saw Common Goldeneye (left) 

by the Government Dock in Restoule; Dick 

and I saw some in the Ottawa River by 

Holden Dam; and I see from eBird that 

Kaye Edmonds saw some in the open 

water at Bonfield. 

Grant McKercher:  Grant was one of the 

only members to have seen Bohemian 

Waxwings in February.  He saw a flock of 

40 in Powassan on February 10.  They 

certainly seem to be scarcer this year than 

in recent years despite much fruit on 

suburban trees.  Dick Tafel and I saw a 

flock of about 40 in Pinewood, and Therez 

Renee Levesque 
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Violette had some in her yard in Sturgeon Falls, but both those sightings were in January, and 

Grantôs sighting is the first sighting we have heard of since. 

Grant also saw Pine Siskins, as did many others.  It was a fairly numerous winter bird this year. 

Renee Levesque:  After weeks of searching, I finally saw a female White-winged Crossbill on 

Sand Hill Road in the Sundridge area.   It was on the road eating grit and then flew to a cone-

filled spruce tree.  I took its photo once it flew into the tree and when I got home and uploaded 

my photos, I saw there was also a male White-winged in the tree.  I believe the White-wings 

have started nesting. 

I also saw three Wild Turkeys on Old Nipissing Road, Commanda.  They are being fed by a 

homeowner who told me they feed alongside the deer.  You can see in the photo above that one 

of the turkeys I saw was using its wings to propel itself through the deep snow.  Lori Anderson 

also had seen Wild Turkeys in east Chisholm Township.  

Lori Anderson:  Lori saw a Rough-legged Hawk on River Road and a male Ring-necked 

Pheasant on Bellcairn, no doubt the same area where Gary and Connie Sturge saw the female 

pheasant in January.  

Lori is the first to have seen a Rough-legged Hawk this year.  Others have seen Bald Eagles ï 

many hang around the Powassan landfill site. 
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Ken Gowing:  Ken saw a Red Crossbill (above) on Gravelle Road in Chisholm Township, as did 

Lori.  Not many have been seen so far this winter, although at the moment they are quite 

numerous in Algonquin Park.  Gary Chowns was the only other member to see any and he saw 

two in Restoule near the landfill site.    

Ken had a flock of up to about 40 American Goldfinch coming to his feeders. 

Curtis Irish:  We can always rely on Curtis to see Rock Pigeons and American Crows in his neck 

of North Bay.  Crows have now migrated into areas outside of downtown North Bay, one of the 

first signs that spring wonôt pass us by.   

And on the topic of pigeons, I will be calling North Bayôs Racing Pigeon Club to see if it can 

entertain Bird Wingers in some way, either by a talk, by watching the pigeons take off on a race 

or by watching them finish one.  This came about because of the chapter on Homing Pigeons in 

Birdology. 

Connie Sturge:  Although Gary forgot to bring Connie to the meeting, he did not forget her list.  

She saw a Great Horned Owl, naturally on the famed Stillaway Line ï where else?   It is 

probably nesting now and if others are lucky, they should perhaps see it on Stillaway because it 

will not go far from its nesting area.  More on two other owls later in this report.  (I would love 

to have used Garyôs photo, but he took it from a distance with his iPhone and soé) 

{ǘŜǇƘŜƴ hΩ5ƻƴƴŜƭƭ 



Connie also saw a 

Pileated 

Woodpecker.  The 

two species people 

tend to mention 

when they know 

you are a bird 

watcher are the 

Pileated and the 

Bald Eagle. 

Gary Sturge:  Gary 

had Purple Finch 

coming to his yard, 

as well as Common 

Redpolls (see photo 

of both below).  

There havenôt been 

a lot of Common 

Redpoll sightings.  I had a few on occasion coming to my yard, up to 10 one time, and others 

have had one or two.  However, during the February Bird Bash, Dick, Greg Jaski and I saw about 

200 or more on Riding Stable Road.  There is always something very special about seeing a large 

flock of birds. 

 

Jim Hasler:  Jim had up to 5 Gray Jays coming to his feeders, as well as at least 4 Pine 

Grosbeaks.  I had up to 16 Pine Grosbeaks come to mine on a fairly regular basis for a period of 

Kaye Edmonds 
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